Legistar ID No.: 202 0-0147

AGENDA REQUEST FORM

FOR: Council Meeting of March 3, 2020		
FROM: Council Member Teresa Turk		
ORDINANCE OR RESOLUTION TITLE AND	SUBJECT:	
AN ORDINANCE TO ENACT §114.20 REGULATION OF SINGLE-USE DISPOSABLE BAGS PROVIDED BY LARGE FOOD STORES		
APPROVED FOR AGENDA:		
City Council Member	$\frac{2/19/20}{\text{Date}}$	
Teresa Turk		
City Attorney Kit Williams	February 19, 2020 Date	
Approved as to form	ii.	

City of Fayetteville Staff Review Form

2020-0147

Legistar File ID

3/3/2020

City Council Meeting Date - Agenda Item Only N/A for Non-Agenda Item

Leif Olson		2/13/2020	SUSTAINABILITY/RE	SILIENCE (631)		
Submitted By Su		Submitted Date	Division / Dep	Division / Department		
	Actio	n Recommendation	•			
Staff recommends that the City Conthan 10,000 square feet in size.	uncil adopt	a single-use disposable ba	g fee ordinance for f	food stores greater		
		Budget Impact:				
Account Numbe	r		Fund			
Project Number			Project Title			
Budgeted Item? _	NA	Current Budget		-		
		Funds Obligated Current Balance	_	-		
Does item have a cost?	NA	Item Cost				
Budget Adjustment Attached?	NA	Budget Adjustment				
_		Remaining Budget	\$	-		
Purchase Order Number:		Previous Ordina	nce or Resolution #	V20180321		
Change Order Number:		Approval Date:	_			
Original Contract Number:						
Comments:						



CITY COUNCIL MEMO

MEETING OF MARCH 3, 2020

TO: Mayor and City Council

THRU: Susan Norton, Chief of Staff

FROM: Peter Nierengarten, Environmental Director

DATE: February 12, 2020

SUBJECT: Single-Use Disposable Bag Fee Ordinance

RECOMMENDATION:

Staff recommends that the City Council adopt a single-use disposable bag fee ordinance for food stores greater than 10,000 square feet in size.

BACKGROUND:

Single-use disposable bag fee ordinances are becoming increasingly common across the United States in an effort for local communities to decrease litter in the environment and reduce unnecessary use of single-use bags that are manufactured, used for less than 20 minutes, and then thrown away. On June 4, 2019, the Fayetteville City Council passed Resolution No. 139-19 expressing its intention to consider regulating plastic shopping bags and difficult to recycle or compost single use items.

The City's Sustainability Department then began working with the Recycling and Trash Division and the Environmental Action Committee to conduct a peer city analysis, community survey and impact assessment of policy options to reduce the number of single use carryout bags with the goal of lessening their adverse environmental and litter impacts.

City staff conducted research on peer cities and states that regulate single-use disposable bags to better understand successful best practices, and the unintended consequences of various bag laws. For the analysis staff assessed the following options for addressing single use carryout bags:

- Option 1 status quo with no regulation of single-use carryout bags,
- Option 2 a ban on single-use plastic carryout bags,
- Option 3 a ban on single-use plastic carryout bags, with a fee on all other carryout bags,
- Option 4 a fee on all carryout bags with all money collected going back to the retailer, and
- Option 5 a fee on all carryout bags with a portion of the fee covering the retailers cost and the remainder being allocated for community benefit.

A policy options matrix was developed that ranked the five policy options on a scale from very negative to very positive as they related to the following policy goals: environmental benefit, lifecycle benefit, education and outreach, political feasibility, financial feasibility, operational feasibility, enforcement feasibility, equity, economic impact, and replicability for other communities.

City staff's peer city review found that most single-use disposable bag ordinances contained some common elements such as: clearly defined terms and applicability provisions, exemptions for SNAP beneficiaries, phase-in time-period, requirement for the retailer to provide reusable bags for sale at the check-out, and a reporting protocol to measure single-use disposable bag reduction over time.

Additionally, in 2019 City staff developed an on-line resident and a business survey to gauge community interest in pursuing regulations regarding single-use plastics that was open for community input from July 7th through August 22nd. The survey was located on the Speakup Fayetteville website and it was distributed through various on-line and traditional means including; business license email contacts, digital media, print media, television, radio and word of mouth. The resident and visitor survey had over 2,000 responses and the business survey had over 150 responses. Notable results from the residential survey included:

- 96% support reducing litter in Fayetteville's streams and waterways, as well as reducing, trash that goes to landfills
- 60% would support a 10-cent checkout bag fee, and
- 58% would bring reusable bags or use fewer disposable bags at checkout if a bag fee were enacted

This information was compiled in the Single-Use Plastic Bag Analysis (attached) that was presented to the Environmental Action Committee (EAC) for review and discussion in the fall of 2019. The EAC recommended that staff produce an ordinance outline based primarily on Policy Option 5 with an added clause for the retailer to provide a community environmental benefit. Staff worked closely with Council Member Teresa Turk and City Attorney Kit Williams on drafting the proposed ordinance outline.

DISCUSSION:

Staff presented a draft single-use disposable bag fee ordinance to the EAC at their January 27, 2020 meeting. The EAC unanimously supported a recommendation to bring the draft ordinance forward to the City Council based upon Option 5 – a fee on all carryout bags with a portion of the fee covering the retailers cost and the remainder being allocated for community benefit. The proposed ordinance outline is based around seven major provisions and applicability criteria:

- A 10-cent fee assessed for paper and plastic check out bags (does not include produce or meat bags distributed in the store prior to check out),
- The entire fee is kept by the retailer with a portion of the fee allowed for the retailer to offset cost associated with bags, implementation of the bag fee and reporting of the fee and bag sales,

- The balance of the fee must be invested by the store into a community environmental benefit (re-usable bags, litter clean up, recycling education, etc.),
- The single-use disposable bag fee applies to all stores that sell food and are larger than 10,000 SF (this would apply to all grocery stores, CVS, Wal-Greens, Target and Wal-Mart but would not apply to small ethnic grocery stores, specialty grocery stores, hardware stores department stores or restaurants),
- Customers purchasing food with SNAP, Food Stamps and WIC are exempt from paying the check-out bag fee,
- Retailers must provide quarterly bag sales numbers to the City, and
- Signage is required at stores.

In order to provide an adequate phase in period for stores, the proposed ordinance requiring the collection of the single-use disposable bag fee would take effect on January 1, 2021. The reporting requirement would take effect on October 1, 2020 to allow for the collection of 3 months of baseline bags sales data prior to the start of the single-use disposable bag fee.

BUDGET/STAFF IMPACT:

N/A

Attachments:

Single Use Disposable Bag Ordinance Outline Resolution No. 139-19 Single-Use Disposable Bag Analysis

Regulation of Single-Use Disposable Bag's – Outline for Review

A. Purpose

It is the purpose of this chapter to protect the public health and safety and advance the goals of the City's Recycling Master Plan, Energy Action Plan and comprehensive plan - City Plan 2040. Single-use disposable bags are environmentally detrimental throughout their lifecycle. Identified lifecycle cost include: energy and resource intensive production which contributes to greenhouse gas emissions and increased water consumption, low rates of recycling for the estimated 1,500 bags per person annually consumed, increased litter entering the environment and local streams, and increased landfill usage.

B. Intent

It is the intent of this chapter to address the environmental problems associated with single-use disposable bags and to relieve city taxpayers of some of the cost imposed upon the city associated with their disposal. The City Council intends that the requirements of this chapter will provide community environmental benefits.

C. Definitions

The following terms used in this chapter will have the following meanings:

- "Single-use disposable bag" means a bag that is produced and offered to customers for single-use
 convenience at point of sale. This includes all single-use plastic bags less than 2.25 mils in thickness
 and single-use paper bags but does not include reusable bags as defined in this ordinance.
- "Reusable Bag" means a bag that is designed and manufactured to withstand repeated uses over a long period of time, can be cleaned and disinfected, is at least 2.25 mil thick if made from plastic, has a minimum of 75 uses and has a GPS rating of 80 or higher.
- "Grams Per Square Inch (GPS)" is a measurement of the durability of a reusable bag.
- "Food Store" means any store greater than 10,000 square feet that sells foodstuffs, meats, produce, dairy products, or other perishable items.
- "Single-Use Disposable Bag Fee" means a fee charged by the Food Store that is paid by each consumer utilizing a Single-Use Disposable Bag at the point of sale.

D. Single-Use Bag Fee Requirements

- For each Single-Use Disposable Bag provided to a customer Food Stores shall collect at the point of sale a Single-Use Disposable Bag Fee of \$0.10 (including any applicable sales tax).
- Food Stores shall record the number of Single-Use Disposable Bags provided and the total amount
 of Single-Use Disposable Bag fees collected from the consumer and printed on the customers
 receipt.
- Customers purchasing foodstuffs with Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) or the Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children (WIC) benefits shall be exempted from the Single-Use Disposable Bag fee.

E. Investment of Single-Use Bag Fees for Community Environmental Benefit

Single-Use Disposable Bag fees will be collected by the Food Store with the requirement that the fees collected that exceed the cost to the retailer to provide Single-Use Disposable Bags, remit applicable

sales taxes, administer the program and maintain tracking data will be reinvested to provide a community environmental benefit. A community environmental benefit may include, but not be limited to: subsidizing the retailer in providing low-cost re-usable bags for purchase by customers, supporting the costs for community litter clean-ups, investing in recycling education or other programs or projects that increase environmental awareness or constitute actions that will improve the local environment.

F. Required Signage for Food Stores

Every Food Store subject to the Single-Use Disposable Bag Fee ordinance shall display signage in locations visible by customers alerting customers to the City of Fayetteville's Disposable Bag Fee.

G. Exemptions

A Food Store may provide a Single-Use Disposable Bag at no charge if the customer provides evidence that they are a participant in a federal or state food assistance program such as SNAP or WIC.

H. Audits

Food Stores will be required to comply with this ordinance beginning on January 1, 2021. Each Food Store regulated by the provisions of this chapter shall maintain accurate and complete records of the Single-Use Disposable Bag Fees collected and the number of Single-Use Disposable Bags provided to customers. These records shall be reported to the City of Fayetteville each quarter and shall be preserved for a period of no less than three years. The City also reserves the right to review these records upon request at any time. Food Stores shall also provide the City with records of how the money collected from Single-Use Disposable Bag Fees beyond the stores cost to supply these bags was invested to further the Community Benefit requirement of this ordinance.



Single-Use Plastic Bag Analysis

August 2019

Overview

Litter associated with single use plastic bags is an issue of growing concern in Fayetteville, across the country, and around the world. Fayetteville City Sustainability Department Staff working with the Recycling and Trash Division and the Environmental Action Committee was tasked with conducting a peer city analysis and impact assessment of policy options to reduce the use of single use carryout bags with the goal of lessening their adverse environmental and litter impacts. For this analysis the term "carryout bag" means any single-use bag, paper or plastic, used to convey goods from a retailer. Single use plastic bags (SUPBs) are commonly defined as high-density polyethylene (HDPE) bags less than 2.25 mils in thickness designed to be used once. SUPBs typically cost the retailer 1-3 cents, while paper bags with handles and 40% post-consumer recycled content cost around 8-10 cents. ¹

Background

The polyethylene used to make plastic bags was created by accident at a chemical plant in Northwich, England in 1933. The first one-piece polyethylene carryout bag was created in 1965 by the Swedish company Celloplast and it quickly came to replace cloth and paper bags in Europe. Plastic bags were widely introduced in the United States around 1979 after they had captured 80% of the carryout bag market in Europe. In 1982 Safeway and Kroger, then the two largest grocery store chains in the US, made the switch to plastic bags with more following suit. By the 1990's HDPE plastic bags had almost totally replaced paper bags in the U.S. and around the world.² At the time, the problems that we now associate with plastic bags; pollution, litter abatement cost, wildlife impacts, costs of production, production emissions, etc., were not considered.

National Issue

According to the website plasticbaglaws.org as of May 9, 2019 at least 414 local bag ordinances have been adopted in 27 states in the United States. California voters approved a uniform statewide plastic bag ban in 2016, and in April of 2019 New York State adopted a state-wide SUPB ban that will take effect

March 1, 2020. In general, SUPB bag laws that have been adopted across the country fall into one of three types:

- Bag Ban: a ban on thin plastic carryout bags only,
- Ban/Fee Hybrid: a ban on all thin plastic bags, and a fee for all other carryout bags, or
- Bag Fee: a fee mandated for all carryout bags regardless of type.

Thin film plastic bags became so popular so quickly because they were inexpensive to manufacture and convenient for customers and retailers. The Natural Resources Defense Council estimates that the average American family takes home almost 1,500 plastic carryout bags a year. The New South Wales Environment Protection Agency estimates that the mean life span of a single use plastic bag at 12 minutes. In minutes, and the state of th

A major problem with SUPB is the low recycling rate. According to the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency the recovery rate for all plastic bags, sacks, and wraps combined was 12.3% in 2014. This data is based on predictive modeling, and are not measured, making the information prone to errors. Studies in Illinois and California estimate plastic bag recycling at 1.5% and 3% respectively.

There are reasons for the low recycling rate for plastic bags. First, typically only the larger retailers take back plastic bags for recycling. Second, municipal recycling collection rarely collects plastic bags because they tend to contaminate other recycling commodities and clog up machinery. Third, the economic cost of collecting, segregating, recovering, bailing and transporting the bags is not recovered from their sale in the commodities marketplace.

The Problem with Plastic Bags in Fayetteville

The City of Fayetteville and concerned community volunteers spend a significant amount of time picking up litter from along city streets, trails, parks and streams. The City's Recycling and Trash Division works with Keep America Beautiful to utilize volunteers for litter clean-up events, primarily along city streets. In the last four years the volunteer labor used to pick up litter from city streets and rights-of-way amounted to 8,458 hours for an estimated dollar value of \$180,674.

The Parks and Recreation Department also uses volunteers to pick up litter in the City's parklands, along trail corridors and from our urban streams. Data from Parks and Recreation indicates that over the time-period of 2015-2018 there were a total of 22,290 hours of volunteer labor estimated at a value of \$545,971. Combined, the volunteer labor used to pick up litter from City rights-of-way, parks, trails and streams over the last four years (2015-2018) is the equivalent of \$726,645.

A 2014 Town Branch waste audit found that plastic followed by Styrofoam were the most common types of trash that volunteers collected, making up 26% of the total waste by volume.

Plastic bag usage data is sparse because most retailers will not release this information due to confidentiality or because they do not track it. However, in 2015 the U.S. International Trade Commission estimated the national consumption of rate SUPB's at 319.5 per person annually. The US Census Bureau estimates Fayetteville's population at 86,751 in 2018. This equates to approximately 27,716,944 SUPB's consumed annually in the Fayetteville community.

Policy Options and Approach

Research from peer cities and states that regulate the use of carryout bags was used to understand successful best practices and unintended consequences of various bag laws. Early carryout bag regulations were primarily instituted as bans on single use plastic bags. These regulations had the unintended consequence of retailers and consumers switching to a paper alternative that has significantly higher life cycle costs then the plastic option. More recently, cities are mandating a bag fee to modify consumer behavior instead of placing bans on single use plastic bags. This is often politically more acceptable, and if the fee is substantial enough it has been shown to be effective.

Staff assessed the following options for addressing single use carryout bags:

- Option 1 status quo with no regulation of single use carryout bags.
- Option 2 a ban on single use plastic carryout bags.
- Option 3 a ban on single use plastic carryout bags, with a fee on all other carryout bags.
- Option 4 a fee on all carryout bags with all money collected going back to the retailer.
- Option 5 a fee on all carryout bags with a portion of the fee covering the retailers cost and the remainder being allocated for community benefit.

The status quo option is included because as the community continues to grow and add population the pollution from SUPB's will continue to increase. Option 2, the ban on SUPB's, was considered for the purposes of this analysis but is not recommended due to unintended consequences of retailers and consumers switching to more lifecycle intensive options – generally paper bags or thicker plastic bags. Option 3 that bans SUPB and charges a fee on other carryout bags is based on the California State model approved by voters. Option 4, a variation where SUPB's and other alternatives are available for a fee with the entire fee going back to the retailer, is generally considered the safest option to withstand legal challenge. Option 5 is most commonly designed where a fee is assessed with a portion going to the retailer and a portion going back to the City. This policy option has been held as an unconstitutional tax in the state of Texas. For the purposes of this analysis staff is not providing a legal opinion on which policy may withstand legal challenge, but merely pointing out examples of legal precedent from peer cities and states. The City Council should defer to the City Attorney on the constitutionality or legality of any of the presented options.

Efficacy of Plastic Bag Laws

Plastic bag laws have greatly improved in effectiveness since the first municipal plastic bag law was implemented in San Francisco in 2007. San Francisco's early bag ban proved to be ineffective because retailers just switched to offering paper bags or heavy HDPE plastic bags. More recent laws have largely been designed around the ban/fee or simple fee concept to influence consumer behavior, and many of these plastic bag laws have been shown to be effective. In March of 2019 the Scientist Action and Advocacy Network and PlasiticBagLaws.org compiled a comprehensive spreadsheet of plastic bag law effectiveness data gathered from multiple municipalities, located here: https://scaan.net/plastic_US/ Some notable results include:

 San Jose, CA: a 2016 Santa Clara Countywide Storm Drain Trash Monitoring and Characterization Project observed a 72% decrease in the number of bags found in storm drain inlets compared to before a carryout bag fee was implement.⁶

- Boulder, Colorado: saw a 70% decrease in plastic bag use immediately following the implementation of a bag fee in 2013.⁷
- Washington, DC saw a 60% reduction in single use carryout bag consumption in the first year.
- Chicago, IL has a 7-cent tax on all carryout bags and experienced a carryout bag reduction of 42% in the first month after the passage of the regulation.

Equity of Plastic Bag Laws

Many peer cities that have implemented a fee-based carryout bag regulation have developed approaches for providing low-income residents with assistance to offset increased grocery costs. Typically, the SUPB ordinance will exempt individuals that are receiving Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) benefits or Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children (WIC) assistance. This is widely considered a best practice when instituting a fee-based regulation. Some cities also use a portion of the fee collected to subsidize or give away re-usable bags to low income residents.

Policy Options Matrix

Policy Goal	Impact Category	Policy Option 1 - Status quo	Policy Option 2 - Ban on SUPG	Policy Option 3 - Ban on SUPB and fee on other carryout bags	Policy Option 4 - Fee on all carryout bags with proceeds returned to retailer	Policy Option 5 - Fee on all carryout bags with a portion of the fee coverting the retailers cost and the remainder being allocated for community benefit
Environmental Benefit	Litter abatement	Very Negative	Very Positive	Very Positive	Positive	Positive
Lifecycle Benefit	Cost of the material over its useful life	Neutral	Very Negative	Negative	Very Positve	Very Positive
Education and Outreach	Expand awareness of SUPB	Neutral	Positive	Positive	Positive	Very Positive
Political Feasibility	Likelyhood of support of community	Neutral	Neutral	Positve	Neutral	Very Positive
Financial Feasibility	Impact on City budget	Negative	Neutral	Neutral	Neutral	Neutral
Operation Feasibility	Impact on City time and resources for management	Neutral	Neutral	Neutral	Neutral	Negative
Enforcement Feasibility	Costs of compliance	Neutral	Negative	Negative	Negative	Very Negative
Equity*	Financial assistance or credits	Neutral	Negative	Neutral	Neutral	Neutral
Economic Impact	Financial impact on Businesses	Neutral	Negative	Neutral	Very Positive	Positive
Replicable Ordinance	Ease of Implementation and Minimization of Legal Exposure	Neutral	Negative	Neutral	Positive	Neutral

Policy Option 1 - Status quo

This policy option maintains the current condition with no changes. In a status quo scenario environmental degradation will continue to accelerate as the population increases. This can negatively impact the City's litter abatement efforts and budgetary resources. The impact for the other policy goals is presumed neutral in every category for this option. This policy option does not require additional action from the City, and there are no perceived costs or benefits for the City or its' budget.

Policy Option 2 - Ban on single use plastic bags

San Francisco enacted the first ordinance banning SUPG's in 2007. One of the unintended consequences was that retailers just switched over to paper or a thicker mil "reusable" plastic bag (typically >2.25 mils) and consumer behavior did not change. Subsequent ordinances by peer cities typically have opted for SUPG bans with a fee for all other carryout bags. A SUPB ban without a fee for other carryout bags is likely more environmentally detrimental due to the lifecycle costs for sourcing and manufacturing paper bags. A SUPB ban would be very positive in terms of creating awareness in the community for the environmental costs of plastic bags, however without a fee for other carryout bags, this benefit would be offset by the increased lifecycle costs of alternative carryout bags. The community support for this option rates high with 60% of respondents saying that they would support a plastic bag ban or fee of 10 cent per bag, with another 10% supporting the fee if it were only 5 cents per bag, however the unintended consequences in terms of the alternative products lifecycle costs may not be well understood by the public. The impacts on City budget and operational resources is neutral however, enforcement feasibility is negative because depending on how the ban is implemented it would require an identified but unknown amount of staff time to ensure compliance. The economic impact of a SUPB ban is assessed negatively because retailers usually just switch from a 3-cent plastic bag to a more expensive carryout bag alternative and absorb this cost by passing it on to the consumer. Assuming the increased costs of alternative carryout bags are passed on to the consumer, a SUPB ban would not be equitable for low-income residents. SUPB bans are not widely adopted or replicated due to the identified unintended consequences and legal challenges.

Policy Option 3 - Ban on single use plastic bags and a fee on all other carryout bags

This approach is commonly called the "hybrid" model and it mirrors the recent California Statewide ban on thin plastic bags (<2.25 mils) and a minimum 10 cent fee on alternative carryout bags (paper and plastic >2.25 mils). The fee generally goes back to the retailer and the City has very little operational involvement other than providing any necessary compliance or enforcement support. These hybrid ordinances are highly effective in reducing the amount of SUPB litter in the environment. To be effective the fee for the alternative carryout bag, typically paper or a heavier mill plastic, must be significant enough, a minimum of 10 cents, to influence consumer behavior and prompt people to remember their reusable bag. Many cities track bag usage initially to gauge effectiveness and then may revisit the issue to adjust the price of the alternative carryout bag fee appropriately. This policy option would require some education and outreach on the lifecycle costs of the alternative bags offered for the fee by the retailer. This option would be neutral for equity considerations so long as SNAP and WIC recipients were exempted from the fee. The financial impact on business would be neutral so long as the fee is set at a minimum that covers the retailers cost of providing alternative carryout bags. Fees should also be set at a minimum instead of a flat fee so that retailers have the option to provide various types of carryout bags at different price points. Legal exposure with this option is unknown, however because it would ban SUPB's it would have the potential to invite legislative intervention.

Policy Option 4 – Fee on all carryout bags with proceeds returned to retailer

This option is widely considered the best practice in SUPB ordinances because it has withstood the legal challenge of "unconstitutional taxation" in California since the entire amount of the fee must stay with the retailer. The case stemmed from the County of Los Angeles SUPB fee ordinance. Critics of the ordinance labeled the law as "grocers getting rich." However, given the retailers cost of providing paper bags (8-10 cents), retailers should generally be made whole for any costs that they incur. This option will

be positive for the environment, however, since SUPB's will be available for use with a fee it would not be as positive as option 3 – SUPB ban with a fee. Data indicates that if the carryout bag fee is significant enough it will impact behavior and encourage the use of reusable carryout bags reducing the overall lifecycle costs incurred from single use plastic and paper bags. It would have positive impact on education and outreach partially because paying a fee would be a significant change for the consumer at the point of sale. Public support of this option will likely not be as widespread as some of the other options considered, as it may be viewed as benefiting the retailer. City government operational resources and budget would not be impacted. There would be an enforcement cost for the City which is acknowledged but unknown in scope. Equity impacts are neutral if WIC and SNAP benefits are exempted. The economic impact for businesses would be very positive. This policy option is being widely adopted by municipalities across the country because of the legal precedent set in California.

Policy Option 5 – Fee on all carryout bags with a portion of the fee covering the retailers cost and the remainder being allocated for community benefit.

This option is normally set-up so that the fee is split between the retailer and the municipal government. The retailer is typically made whole for the cost of their carryout bags and the remainder is returned in some way to the local government or the community for advancing recycling efforts. This option is used by Chicago, IL and Washington, DC. The Chicago law specifically states that the fee is a "tax" and is collected as such. Washington, DC's ordinance charges 5 cents per bag, with a cent going to the retailer and 4 cents going to the District to fund clean-up efforts on the Anacostia River. Washington, DC's ordinance is permitted because the District is not a State and operates independently. Like option 4, this option would be positive for the environment and very positive for lifecycle benefits and education and outreach efforts. This policy option is typically supported in the community because of the perceived fairness of including a community benefit component. Depending on how the fee structure is developed and administered there may be a need for additional operational capacity from the City in order to implement. Additionally, ensuring compliance would require an identified but unknown level of enforcement. The ordinance would be neutral for equity considerations if WIC and SNAP beneficiaries are exempted from the fee. The economic impact on the retailer could be neutral to positive depending on how the fee is proportioned and utilized. Legal exposure is dependent upon how this option is developed and implemented, therefore, legal exposure, ease of implementation and replicability of the ordinance for peer communities should be given utmost consideration.

Common Ordinance Provisions

Most recent SUPB laws contain common elements that have been refined over time from learned experience and legal challenges. The following issues should be considered during the drafting and development of an ordinance:

- Applicability: Ordinances commonly apply to specific retail segments that are clearly defined (grocery stores, drug stores, convenience food stores). Additionally, they may specify a minimum square footage, minimum gross annual sales, or may be tied to a specific State required operating license such as an Alcohol and Beverage Control license.
- *Definitions:* All terms are clearly defined. Special attention should be paid to ensure that there is no ambiguity regarding the different types, weight, materials and recycled content of carryout bags regulated under the ordinance.

- WIC and SNAP exemption: Exemptions for WIC and SNAP beneficiaries is considered a best practice when regulating SUPB.
- Fees: How and where the fee is collected and distributed will be dependent on the policy option that is selected.
- *Compliance and enforcement:* The ordinance should set-up remittance of fee procedures, if necessary, and outline how compliance will be enforced.
- Phase in time-period: Ordinances are usually set for implementation at a future date to give retailers ample time to prepare. Depending on the policy option this may include; reducing existing bag stock, finding alternative product and suppliers, and changing point of sale procedures.
- Requirement for reusable bag sales at check-out. Most ordinance require retailers to offer
 reusable bags for sale at check-out. Under Option 4, where the retailer keeps the bag fee, it may
 be a useful marketing tool for the retailer to give away or sell at a discount reusable bags from
 the proceeds of the fee collected.
- Reporting of bag usage by type from retailers on a regular basis. Ordinances that require a bag
 fee will typically require retailers to report back to the City on the number of bags used of each
 type, total amount of monies collected, and a summary of any efforts a store has undertaken to
 promote the use of reusable bags. This metric should be integral to whichever option is selected
 to measure efficacy and track reductions in single use carryout bag usage over time.

City Staff Impacts

The five policy options presented will require varying levels of City staff support to implement and operate.

- Option 1: Status quo, would require no change.
- Option 2: Ban on SUPB's, may require minimal compliance and enforcement staff time.
- Option 3: Ban on SUPB and fee on others, would require the retailer to periodically report the number of bags used and the fees collected to track usage over time. City staff in the Recycling or Sustainability Departments would need to collect, compile and analyze this data on an ongoing basis.
- Option 4: Fee on all carryout bags going back to the retailer, would require the retailer to
 periodically report the number of bags used and fees collected to track usage over time. City
 staff in the Recycling or Sustainability Departments would need to collect, compile and analyze
 this data on an ongoing basis.
- Option 5: Fee on all carryout bags with a portion of the fee covering the retailers cost and the remainder being allocated for community benefit. Depending on how this option is designed it may have an operational impact on City resources. For example, if there is a remittance of a portion of the fee back to the City it would require additional support in the Accounting Department to collect and process this from the retailer. An initial estimate based on the staff time used to process HMR taxes estimates this operational expense as 0.58 Full Time Employee (FTE) per 240 accounts. However, there are additional ways that a community benefit could be quantified without the City collecting a portion of the fee. Alternative ways to achieve a community benefit would need to be explored further during the development of a legally defensible ordinance.

Survey Results

The City developed an online residential survey and a business survey to gauge the communities interest in pursuing plastic bag and/or Styrofoam legislation. The survey was located on the Speakup Fayetteville website and it was distributed through various on-line and traditional means including; business license email contacts, digital media, print media, television, radio and word of mouth. The Resident and Visitor Survey had 2,167 responses with and the Business Survey had 154 responses. Both surveys went live on July 7th and were closed on August 22nd.

The Resident and Visitor Survey was comprised of questions about plastic bag usage, attitudes regarding Styrofoam and demographic questions for better understanding of the sample. The following is a brief synopsis of some of the takeaways from the resident and visitor survey:

- 96% of respondents support reducing litter in Fayetteville's streams and waterways, as well as reducing trash that goes to landfills.
- 53% say that they always or most of the time bring reusable bags to the grocery store.
- When asked what prevents you from using reusable shopping bags? 71% of respondents say that they forget to bring their reusable bag to the grocery store, 22% say they want SUPB for other uses, 16% say they always bring a reusable bag, 11% say reusable bags are too expensive, 5% prefer SUPB's and 3% are unsure.
- When asked how would a disposable bag fee influence your behavior? 48% say they would bring a reusable bag more often, 19% say on effect they already bring a reusable bag, 20% say that they would shop in another city, 10% say they would use fewer SUPB's at checkout and 4% say that they would pay the fee and use the same number of bags.
- When asked if they would support a plastic bag ban or fee (5-10 cents for each bag used)? 60% say they would support, 10% would support a 5-cent fee but not a 10-cent fee, 5% are unsure and 25% would oppose a SUPB ban or fee.
- When asked if they would support or oppose a ban on Styrofoam? 74% support, 20% oppose and 6% are unsure.
- When asked if they would support or oppose a ban on plastic straws, stir sticks and other forms of single-use disposable plastic items? 62% support, 28% oppose and 10% are unsure.
- The Ward distribution of survey respondents was generally representative: 16% Ward 1, 17% Ward 2, 14% Ward 3, 20% Ward 4, 19% outside of City and 14% unsure of Ward.
- The education and income level of survey respondents was slightly higher that the Census demographics indicates for the City as a whole.
- The age distribution in the survey is generally representative: 1% under 18 years of age, 35% between 18 and 29, 24% between 30 and 39, 16% between 40 and 49, 11% between 50 and 59, 9% between 60 and 69, and 4% over 70 years old.

The business survey was also advertised through various on-line and traditional media sources. Additionally, a link was sent by email from the City's Business License Registry to over 400 retailers that could be potentially impacted by a SUPB ordinance, and 600 restaurants that could be impacted by a ban on Styrofoam to-go containers.

Some of the key take-aways from the business survey include:

- Only 2% of businesses say that they offer a discount or other incentive for customers bringing their own reusable bags, 2% also say that they charge a bag fee at checkout.
- 8% report having a take-back program for SUPB's.
- When asked what policies that they would support to help the community reduce litter and
 waste generated from SUPB's, respondents could choose any, or all, of the following: 67%
 support additional drop-off locations for SUBB recycling, 54% support greater customer access
 to reusable bags, 43% support a city-wide ban on SUBB's, 32% support a fee on SUPB's and 13%
 had other ideas/suggestions.
- Grocery and specialty food store operators self-identified as 13% of respondents.

Recommendation

The Keep Fayetteville Beautiful Committee met on August 15, 2019 to discuss the City Council's proposal to look at policy options for single-use plastic bags and Styrofoam. Following the discussion, the Committee members voted unanimously to support the City Councils development of ordinances that would regulate single-use plastics in the city. Staff also presented this analysis to the Environmental Action Committee on Monday August 19, 2019. The Environmental Action Committee recommended against Policy Option 2 – a SUPB ban, due to the unintended environmental and lifecycle costs associate with this option. The Environmental Action Committee recommended Policy Options 3, 4, or 5 or a combination thereof. City Staff is also in support of Policy Options 3, 4 or 5.

Bibliography

- 1. http://publicfiles.surfrider.org/Plastics/Plastic Bag Law Activist Toolkit 2019.pdf
- 2. https://www.unenvironment.org/news-and-stories/story/birth-ban-history-plastic-shopping-bag
- 3. https://www.nrdc.org/media/2008/080109
- 4. https://www.epa.nsw.gov.au/~/media/EPA/Corporate%20Site/resources/waste/160143-plastic-shopping-bags-options.ashx
- 5. https://www.usitc.gov/publications/701 731/pub4605.pdf
- 6.https://static1.squarespace.com/static/54d3a62be4b068e9347ca880/t/5a3aa28171c10b949c1632f8/1513792136710/Santa+Clara+County Storm+Drain+Trash+Monitoring.pdf
- 7. https://bouldercolorado.gov/zero-waste/disposable-bag-fee



113 West Mountain Street Fayetteville, AR 72701 (479) 575-8323

Resolution: 139-19

File Number: 2019-0123

PLASTIC SHOPPING BAGS AND EPS UTENSILS REGULATION STUDY:

A RESOLUTION TO EXPRESS THE INTENTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL TO CONSIDER REGULATION OF SINGLE USE PLASTIC SHOPPING BAGS AND DIFFICULT TO RECYCLE OR COMPOST SINGLE USE PLATES, BOWLS, CUPS AND UTENSILS

WHEREAS, the widespread use of difficult to recycle or compost single use plates, bowls, cups and utensils has caused substantial litter and trash problem costly to our citizens, our tax payers, our city and our environment; and

WHEREAS, single use merchandise bags and sacks have caused significant litter and trash problems for Fayetteville, its citizens, taxpayers and environment; and

WHEREAS, the City Council would like to consider the extent and cost of these problems, potential cost-effective substitutes and other remedies and to consult with businesses currently using these articles to listen and respond to their issues and reasonable timing if phase out of these products is warranted.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, ARKANSAS:

<u>Section 1</u>: That the City Council of the City of Fayetteville, Arkansas hereby expressly its intention to consider regulation of several kinds of merchandise bags and sacks and difficult to recycle or compost single use plates, bowls, cups, utensils, etc.

<u>Section 2</u>: That the City Council of the City of Fayetteville, Arkansas requests that Mayor Jordan utilize appropriate City Staff to work with the Environmental Action Committee and others to research these issues, to reach out and consult with current business users of these products, to locate potential

Resolution 139-19

File Number: 2019-0123

cost effective replacements for these products and to examine successful programs in other cities and counties to help allieve the single use litter problem.

PASSED and APPROVED on 6/4/2019

Approved:

Lioneld Jordan, Mayor

Attest:

Sondra E. Smith, City Clerk Treasur



City of Fayetteville, Arkansas

113 West Mountain Street Fayetteville, AR 72701 (479) 575-8323

Text File

File Number: 2019-0123

Agenda Date: 6/4/2019 Version: 1

Status: Passed

In Control: City Council Meeting

File Type: Resolution

Agenda Number: C. 2

PLASTIC SHOPPING BAGS AND EPS UTENSILS REGULATION STUDY:

A RESOLUTION TO EXPRESS THE INTENTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL TO CONSIDER REGULATION OF SINGLE USE PLASTIC SHOPPING BAGS AND DIFFICULT TO RECYCLE OR COMPOST SINGLE USE PLATES, BOWLS, CUPS AND UTENSILS

WHEREAS, the widespread use of difficult to recycle or compost single use plates, bowls, cups and utensils has caused substantial litter and trash problem costly to our citizens, our tax payers, our city and our environment; and

WHEREAS, single use merchandise bags and sacks have caused significant litter and trash problems for Fayetteville, its citizens, taxpayers and environment; and

WHEREAS, the City Council would like to consider the extent and cost of these problems, potential cost-effective substitutes and other remedies and to consult with businesses currently using these articles to listen and respond to their issues and reasonable timing if phase out of these products is warranted.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, ARKANSAS:

<u>Section 1</u>: That the City Council of the City of Fayetteville, Arkansas hereby expressly its intention to consider regulation of several kinds of merchandise bags and sacks and difficult to recycle or compost single use plates, bowls, cups, utensils, etc.

<u>Section 2</u>: That the City Council of the City of Fayetteville, Arkansas requests that Mayor Jordan utilize appropriate City Staff to work with the Environmental Action Committee and others to research these issues, to reach out and consult with current business users of these products, to locate potential cost effective replacements for these products and to examine successful programs in other cities and counties to help allieve the single use litter problem.

Legistar ID No.: 2019-0123

AGENDA REQUEST FORM

FOR: Council Meeting of June 4, 2019

FROM: Council Member Teresa Turk

ORDINANCE OR RESOLUTION TITLE AND SUBJECT:

A RESOLUTION TO EXPRESS THE INTENTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL TO CONSIDER REGULATION OF SINGLE USE PLASTIC BAGS AND DIFFICULT TO RECYCLE OR COMPOST SINGLE USE PLATES, BOWLS, CUPS AND UTENSILS

APPROVED FOR AGENDA:

Council Member Teresa Turk

City Attorney Kit Williams

Approved as to form

May 22, 2019

Date

May 22, 2019

Date



DEPARTMENTAL CORRESPONDENCE



Kit Williams City Attorney

Blake Pennington
Assistant City Attorney

Jodi Batker Paralegal

TO: Mayor Jordan City Council Member, Teresa Turk

CC: **Peter Nierengarten**, Sustainability Director **Leif Olson**, Planner Long Range

FROM: Kit Williams, City Attorney

DATE: February 24, 2020

RE: Incorporating Teresa's changes into the existing proposed single-use disposable bag fee ordinance

I slightly redrafted and placed your additional WHEREAS clause in the ordinance (2nd to last). I added (after some editing) your new subsection requiring the food stores to collect the single-use disposable bag usage number during the last quarter of 2020 and report it to us by January 31, 2021.

I provided authority for the food stores to recover their administrative costs for this after the bag fee begins in January, 2021. I did not offer to buy their bags for the food stores during this period so it will only be their new costs related to their duty to count and report their customers' usage of single-use disposable bags that the food stores can recover from their collected fees in 2021.

I had to change the wording in the last section because this ordinance will now need to be effective when the pre-implementation duties are imposed on the food stores (October 1, 2020). Therefore, the January 1, 2021 date was clarified to be the starting date for the single-use bag fee collection implementation by the food stores.

I have prepared the totally revised proposed ordinance (attached) incorporating all these changes as well as correcting a typo I found. If satisfactory with you, I believe the ordinance should be amended before I read it fully in your March 3, 2020 meeting.

ORDINANCE NO.	
---------------	--

AN ORDINANCE TO ENACT §114.20 REGULATION OF SINGLE-USE DISPOSABLE BAGS PROVIDED BY LARGE FOOD STORES

WHEREAS, single-use disposable bags provided by large food stores for customers to carry their groceries and other merchandise home are rarely recycled and are environmentally detrimental to the City and citizens of Fayetteville; and

WHEREAS, it is estimated that 1,500 single-use bags are used annually per household which leads to a substantial littering problem as evidenced during litter clean-ups along our City streets and along local streams; and

WHEREAS, single-use disposable bags have been banned or regulated successfully throughout the United States by states and local governments with proven improvements in littering problems; and

WHEREAS, by regulating single-use disposable bags, the citizens and City of Fayetteville will likely see a reduction in necessary litter control and its costs as well as the City's landfill costs for these single-use bags which are currently landfilled rather than recycled by most consumers; and

WHEREAS, in order to determine the effectiveness of this single-use disposable bag fee in reducing the usage of single-use disposable bags, a three month pre-implementation period in which food stores count, but do not charge a fee for, single-use disposable bags distributed to their customers should be established; and

WHEREAS, the small disposable bag fee to be retained initially by the large food store will be used to offset part of the expense of low-cost reusable bags for the store's customers and the administrative costs of the retailer and also for support of community litter clean-ups and recycling education by the store.

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, ARKANSAS:

<u>Section 1</u>: That the City Council of the City of Fayetteville, Arkansas hereby enacts §114.20 into the *Fayetteville Code* as follows:

"114.20 Regulation of Single-Use Disposable Bags Provided by Large Food Stores.

(A) Purpose.

Single-use, disposable bags provided to customers of large food stores cause environmental degradation and substantial litter problems and costs for the City and citizens of Fayetteville. In order to protect the health, safety and welfare of our citizens, the Fayetteville City Council should and has hereby enacted the following reasonable

regulations to reduce the use of single-use disposable bags, to increase the availability and reduce the costs of reusable grocery bags, to reduce the littering and environmental problems of these single-use bags, and to reduce the City and citizens' costs for litter clean-up and landfilling of these single-use bags.

(B) Definitions.

The following terms used in this section have the following meanings:

"Single-use disposable bag" means a bag that is produced and offered to customers for single-use convenience at the point of sale. This includes all single-use plastic bags less than 2.25 mils in thickness and single-use paper bags, but does not include reusable bags as defined in this ordinance.

"Reusable bag" means a bag that is designed and manufactured to withstand repeated uses over a long period of time, can be cleaned and disinfected, is at least 2.25 mil thick if made from plastic, has a minimum of 75 uses and has a GPS rating of 80 or higher.

"Grams Per Square Inch (GPS)" is a measurement of the durability of a reusable bag.

"Food store" means any store greater than 10,000 square feet that sells foodstuffs, meats, produce, dairy products, or other perishable items and includes similarly sized drug stores that sell those products.

"Single-use disposable bag fee" means a fee charged by the food store that is paid by each consumer utilizing a single-use disposable bag at the point of sale.

(C) Single-Use Bag Fee Requirements.

- 1. For each single-use disposable bag provided to a customer, food stores shall collect at the point of sale a single-use disposable bag fee of \$0.10 (including any applicable sales tax).
- 2. Food stores shall record the number of single-use disposable bags provided and the total amount of single-use disposable bag fees collected from the consumer and printed on the customer's receipt.
- 3. Customers purchasing foodstuffs with Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) or the Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children (WIC) benefits shall be exempted from the single-use disposable bag fee.

(D) Investment of Single-Use Bag Fees for Community Environmental Benefit.

Single-use disposable bag fees will be collected by the food store with the requirement that the fees collected that exceed the cost to the retailer to provide single-use disposable bags, remit applicable sales taxes, administer the program and maintain tracking data will be reinvested to provide a community environmental benefit. A community environmental benefit may include, but is not limited to: subsidizing the retailer in providing low-cost re-

usable bags for purchase by customers, supporting the costs for community litter cleanups, investing in recycling education or other programs or projects that increase environmental awareness or constitute actions that will improve the local environment.

(E) Required Signage for Food Stores.

Every food store subject to the single-use disposable bag fee shall display signage in locations visible by customers informing customers about the City of Fayetteville's disposable bag fee and briefly explaining the uses of this fee after collection.

(F) Pre-Implementation Study Period

Food stores shall collect accurate information concerning the number of single-use disposable bags distributed free to their customers during the period of October 1 through December 31, 2020. This data shall be provided to the City by January 31, 2021 and used by the City solely to determine the effect upon the number of single-use disposable bags used before and after the implementation of the bag fee on January 1, 2021. The food stores' administrative costs to administer this program and maintain tracking data during this pre-implementation period may be accounted for and recovered from future single-use disposable bag fees collected after January 1, 2021.

(G) Audits

Food stores will be required to begin collection of the ten cent (10¢) per single-use disposable bag fee beginning on January 1, 2021. Each food store regulated by the provisions of this section shall maintain accurate and complete records of the single-use disposable bag fees collected and the number of single-use disposable bags provided to customers. These records shall be reported to the City of Fayetteville each quarter beginning by April 30, 2021 and shall be preserved for no less than three years. The City also reserves the right to review these records upon request at any time. Food stores shall also provide the City with records of how the money collected from single-use disposable bag fees beyond the store's cost to supply these bags has been invested to further the community environment benefit requirement of this ordinance.

PASSED and APPROVED this 3 rd day of	March, 2020.
APPROVED:	ATTEST:
By:	By:KARA PAXTON, City Clerk/Treasurer



DEPARTMENTAL CORRESPONDENCE



Kit Williams City Attorney

Blake Pennington
Assistant City Attorney

Jodi Batker *Paralegal*

TO: Mayor Jordan City Council

CC: Susan Norton, Chief of Staff

Peter Nierengarten, Resilience Director

FROM: Kit Williams, City Attorney

DATE: March 3, 2020

RE: Corrected typos for single use disposable bag ordinance

I unfortunately copied a typo from the outline for the ordinance onto the actual ordinance. Peter informed me of this mistake which was using "GPS" instead of "GSM" a couple of times and stating "Grams Per Square Inch" when they meant "Grams Per Square Meter". These typos are in (B) Definitions.

I have corrected these on page two of the ordinance and have provided fully corrected and amended copies of the whole proposed ordinance to you at your seats so that someone can move to amend to the attached copy (before I have to read it).

Thank you.

ORDINANCE	NO.	

AN ORDINANCE TO ENACT §114.20 REGULATION OF SINGLE-USE DISPOSABLE BAGS PROVIDED BY LARGE FOOD STORES

WHEREAS, single-use disposable bags provided by large food stores for customers to carry their groceries and other merchandise home are rarely recycled and are environmentally detrimental to the City and citizens of Fayetteville; and

WHEREAS, it is estimated that 1,500 single-use bags are used annually per household which leads to a substantial littering problem as evidenced during litter clean-ups along our City streets and along local streams; and

WHEREAS, single-use disposable bags have been banned or regulated successfully throughout the United States by states and local governments with proven improvements in littering problems; and

WHEREAS, by regulating single-use disposable bags, the citizens and City of Fayetteville will likely see a reduction in necessary litter control and its costs as well as the City's landfill costs for these single-use bags which are currently landfilled rather than recycled by most consumers; and

WHEREAS, in order to determine the effectiveness of this single-use disposable bag fee in reducing the usage of single-use disposable bags, a three month pre-implementation period in which food stores count, but do not charge a fee for, single-use disposable bags distributed to their customers should be established; and

WHEREAS, the small disposable bag fee to be retained initially by the large food store will be used to offset part of the expense of low-cost reusable bags for the store's customers and the administrative costs of the retailer and also for support of community litter clean-ups and recycling education by the store.

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, ARKANSAS:

<u>Section 1</u>: That the City Council of the City of Fayetteville, Arkansas hereby enacts §114.20 into the *Fayetteville Code* as follows:

"114.20 Regulation of Single-Use Disposable Bags Provided by Large Food Stores.

(A) Purpose.

Single-use, disposable bags provided to customers of large food stores cause environmental degradation and substantial litter problems and costs for the City and citizens of Fayetteville. In order to protect the health, safety and welfare of our citizens, the Fayetteville City Council should and has hereby enacted the following reasonable

regulations to reduce the use of single-use disposable bags, to increase the availability and reduce the costs of reusable grocery bags, to reduce the littering and environmental problems of these single-use bags, and to reduce the City and citizens' costs for litter clean-up and landfilling of these single-use bags.

(B) Definitions.

The following terms used in this section have the following meanings:

"Single-use disposable bag" means a bag that is produced and offered to customers for single-use convenience at the point of sale. This includes all single-use plastic bags less than 2.25 mils in thickness and single-use paper bags, but does not include reusable bags as defined in this ordinance.

"Reusable bag" means a bag that is designed and manufactured to withstand repeated uses over a long period of time, can be cleaned and disinfected, is at least 2.25 mil thick if made from plastic, has a minimum of 75 uses and has a GSM rating of 80 or higher.

"Grams Per Square Meter (GSM)" is a measurement of the durability of a reusable bag.

"Food store" means any store greater than 10,000 square feet that sells foodstuffs, meats, produce, dairy products, or other perishable items and includes similarly sized drug stores that sell those products.

"Single-use disposable bag fee" means a fee charged by the food store that is paid by each consumer utilizing a single-use disposable bag at the point of sale.

(C) Single-Use Bag Fee Requirements.

- 1. For each single-use disposable bag provided to a customer, food stores shall collect at the point of sale a single-use disposable bag fee of \$0.10 (including any applicable sales tax).
- 2. Food stores shall record the number of single-use disposable bags provided and the total amount of single-use disposable bag fees collected from the consumer and printed on the customer's receipt.
- 3. Customers purchasing foodstuffs with Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) or the Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children (WIC) benefits shall be exempted from the single-use disposable bag fee.

(D) Investment of Single-Use Bag Fees for Community Environmental Benefit.

Single-use disposable bag fees will be collected by the food store with the requirement that the fees collected that exceed the cost to the retailer to provide single-use disposable bags, remit applicable sales taxes, administer the program and maintain tracking data will be reinvested to provide a community environmental benefit. A community environmental benefit may include, but is not limited to: subsidizing the retailer in providing low-cost re-

usable bags for purchase by customers, supporting the costs for community litter cleanups, investing in recycling education or other programs or projects that increase environmental awareness or constitute actions that will improve the local environment.

(E) Required Signage for Food Stores.

Every food store subject to the single-use disposable bag fee shall display signage in locations visible by customers informing customers about the City of Fayetteville's disposable bag fee and briefly explaining the uses of this fee after collection.

(F) Pre-Implementation Study Period

Food stores shall collect accurate information concerning the number of single-use disposable bags distributed free to their customers during the period of October 1 through December 31, 2020. This data shall be provided to the City by January 31, 2021 and used by the City solely to determine the effect upon the number of single-use disposable bags used before and after the implementation of the bag fee on January 1, 2021. The food stores' administrative costs to administer this program and maintain tracking data during this pre-implementation period may be accounted for and recovered from future single-use disposable bag fees collected after January 1, 2021.

(G) Audits

Food stores will be required to begin collection of the ten cent (10¢) per single-use disposable bag fee beginning on January 1, 2021. Each food store regulated by the provisions of this section shall maintain accurate and complete records of the single-use disposable bag fees collected and the number of single-use disposable bags provided to customers. These records shall be reported to the City of Fayetteville each quarter beginning by April 30, 2021 and shall be preserved for no less than three years. The City also reserves the right to review these records upon request at any time. Food stores shall also provide the City with records of how the money collected from single-use disposable bag fees beyond the store's cost to supply these bags has been invested to further the community environment benefit requirement of this ordinance.

PASSED and APPROVED this 3 rd day of 1	March, 2020.
APPROVED:	ATTEST:
By:	By:KARA PAXTON, City Clerk/Treasurer

Submit Public Comment

This page is provided for efficient submission of public comment for City Council and Planning Commission meetings. All submissions must be directly related to a specific agenda item for the next meeting.

Please ensure your comments conform to the Rules of Order and Procedure.

RULES OF ORDER AND PROCEDURE OF THE FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

Full Name * Stephanie Hubbard

Address or Ward * O Address

Ward

Ward * Ward 4

Phone Number 3176957989

Email Tuffy2112@yahoo.com

Meeting Body * City Council

Subject Bags and COVID 19 issues

Please include the agenda item number, Ex. "B. 3. 2020-0198" $\,$

Comments Now really isn't the time to be taxing bags, we have more important issues and

anything that would disrupt grocery shopping right now is strange to be even

talking about.

You need to be urging the mayor to ban church services ahead of Easter because the Governor is too concerned with reelection rather than saving lives. We also

need a city wide mandate to wear masks in indoor public places.

Thank you

Attachments .PDF preferred

Section from the RULES OF ORDER AND PROCEDURE OF THE FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL Adopted 01/07/2020 by Resolution #01-20:

<u>Public Comments.</u> Public comment at a City Council meeting shall be allowed for all members of the audience on all items of unfinished and new business and subjects of public hearings. Speakers shall be limited to a maximum of (5) five minutes so that all other citizens desiring to speak on that agenda item or a later item will not be unnecessarily inconvenienced. By a majority vote of the Council Members present and voting, this time limitation may be altered for a specific agenda item.

A simple majority of the Council Members, present and voting, may authorize a representative of a Fayetteville citizens' group opposing the ordinance or resolution to present an electronic visual aid not to exceed five minutes, but no other electronic visual aid presentations will be allowed; however, the public may submit photos, petitions, etc. to be distributed to the City Council. If a member of the public wishes for the City Clerk to distribute materials to the City Council before its meeting, such materials should be supplied to the City Clerk's office no later than 9:00 A.M. on the day of the City Council meeting.

Any member of the public shall first state his or her name and address, followed by a concise statement of the person's position on the question under discussion. Repetitive comments should be avoided; this applies to comments made previously either to the City Council or to the Planning Commission when those Planning Commission minutes have been provided to the City Council. All remarks shall be addressed to the Mayor or the City Council as a whole and not to any particular member of the City Council. No person other than the Council Member and the person having the floor shall be permitted to enter into any discussions without permission of the Mayor. No questions shall be directed to

a Council Member or city staff member except through the Mayor.

<u>Courtesy and Respect.</u> All members of the public, all city staff and elected officials shall accord the utmost courtesy and respect to each other at all times. All shall refrain from rude or derogatory remarks, reflections as to integrity, abusive comments and statements about motives or personalities. Any member of the public who violates these standards shall be ruled out of order by the Mayor, must immediately cease speaking and shall leave the podium.

Branson, Lisa

From: CityClerk

Sent: Tuesday, May 26, 2020 2:00 PM

To: Bolinger, Bonnie; Pennington, Blake; CityClerk; citycouncil@matthewpetty.org; Eads,

Gail; Roberts, Gina; Batker, Jodi; Johnson, Kimberly; Rogers, Kristin; Williams, Kit;

Branson, Lisa; Jordan, Lioneld; Paxton, Kara; Mulford, Patti; Norton, Susan; Thurber, Lisa; Gutierrez, Sonia; Marsh, Sarah; Kinion, Mark; Scroggin, Sloan; Bunch, Sarah; Turk, Teresa;

Smith, Kyle

Cc:ptt@prodigy.net; pete012639@yahoo.comSubject:FW: City Council Agenda Session, May 26, 2020

Kara,

Please distribute these comments on the draft Agenda for the City Council Meeting next Tuesday, June 2, 2020, to the Mayor, City Attorney and City Council Members:

- 1. Unfinished Business Item B.1 (Regulation of Single Use Disposable Bags) should be deferred until normal public comment and discussion are possible. More importantly, given the present COVID-19 contagion, single-use bags may be cleaner and safer than re-useable bags brought in from cars and homes. Again, ultimately I support strong restrictions on all plastic waste that is not readily biodegradable, but this is not the time to implement a broad-ranging policy with minimal public comment, particularly one which may be less safe for the public.
- 2. Unfinished Business Item B.2 (Amend Rules of Order and Procedure) should also be deferred until normal public comment and discussion are possible. This is COMPLETELY unnecessary at this time. I watch the City's meetings on Zoom and I have heard no more than two comments on any one item, and NO comments on the vast majority of items. Zoom is enough of a disincentive/obstacle to public involvement during the COVID-19 contagion. On the one occasion where I wanted to comment I was not able to do so. More importantly, public comment is a fundamental and critical issue in the public interest, one which should be addressed only after normal procedures are in place allowing in-person public involvement.
- 3. New Business Item C.10 (Boundaries for an Entertainment District) and Item C.11 (First Outdoor Refreshment Area) -- These are issues which are hardly critical at this time, but which by their nature will affect the public generally. These can wait until normal City Council procedures are in use.
- 4. New Business Item C.12 (Professional Fund-Raising Company for City Parks). This smells like hiring another consultant, as though we need to spend even more tax dollars on yet another "Beltway Bandit", especially when City revenues are no doubt already depressed. Parks are a core City function. Public parks should be funded under the general budget from general revenues. They no doubt could be if so much money were not being squandered on artsyfartsy extravagances, which should be funded by charitable donations from patrons of the arts and user fees. The City government has this backwards, contrary to the public interest. Acknowledge the current crisis: Defund the froofroo, and pay for parks without wasting tax money on another middle-man.

Thank you.

Pete Tonnessen 3500 Hearthstone Drive Fayetteville, AR 72764 Cell 719-338-7329